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HUMAN LIFE AND POPE JOHN PAUL II (1920-2005)

     Pope John Paul II’s legacy to the Culture of Life is especially evident in his encyclical The Gospel of Life (Evangelium vitae) issued on March 25, 1995.  There he condemns abortion, infanticide, assisted suicide, euthanasia, and, with qualifications, capital punishment.

     This encyclical developed out of a unanimous vote taken during the extraordinary Consistory of Cardinals held in the Vatican April 4-7, 1991. The cardinals asked the pope to solemnly reaffirm “the value of human life and its inviolability in the light of the present circumstances and the attacks which threaten it today.”  The Pope consulted with many bishops and four years later issued The Gospel of Life. (Weigel, Witness to Hope, p.756).

     Also in 1991, John Paul II established the Pontifical Academy for Life, which had as its first president UFL Board of Advisor’s member and speaker at its 1992 Conference, the late professor Jerome Lejeune.

     And in Crossing the Threshold of Hope (1994) there is a more sustained affirmation of life in the chapter titled “In Defense of Every Life” (204-211).  Among more recent texts he wrote in March 2004: “Even our brothers and sisters who find themselves in the clinical 
condition of a ‘vegetative’state retain their human dignity in all its fullness (“Address to 

the Participants in the International Congress on ‘Life Sustaining Treatments and Vegetative State: Scientific Advances and Ethical Dilemmas,’” 3.20.04).  

     In his last book, Memory and Identity:  Conversations at the Dawn of a Millenium (2005), discussing possible abuses of democracy, he wrote of  “the legal extermination of  human beings conceived but unborn” whose “...extermination is decreed by democratically elected parliaments, which invoke the notion of civil progress for society and for all humanity”(11).
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HUMAN LIFE AND CARDINAL RATZINGER
      We rejoice that Pope Benedict  XVI, former head of the Congregation  for the Doctrine of the Faith from 1981 to 2005, is an outspoken advocate for life.
      In the 1991 Consistory referred to above, Cardinal Ratzinger wrote in his report, “Today we are the witnesses of a true war of the mighty against the weak, a war which looks to  the elimination of the disabled, of those who are a nuisance, and even of those who are poor and ‘useless,’ in all the moments of their existence. With the complicity of States, colossal means have been used against people at the dawn of their life, or when their life has been rendered vulnerable by accident or illness, or when it is near death” (Section III., par.1). Later in the same document, he declares:  “...[A] State which arrogates to itself the prerogative of defining which human beings are or are not the subject of rights, and which consequently grants to some the power to violate others’ fundamental right to life, contradicts the democratic ideal to which it continues to appeal and undermines the very foundations on which it is built ( Section IV, par.4).

     In September 2004, he reiterated the church’s teaching that Catholics may not support pro-abortion or pro-euthanasia political candidates, writing that a “Catholic would be guilty of formal cooperation in evil, and so unworthy to present himself for Holy Communion, if he were to deliberately vote for a candidate precisely because of a candidate’s permissive stand on abortion and/or euthanasia”(Qtd. in www.lifenews.com , 4.19.05).

     Regarding human cloning and ESCR, he warned in October, 2004, that humans are “becoming a more dangerous threat than weapons of mass destruction.... Man is capable of producing another man in the laboratory who, therefore, is no longer a gift of God or of nature. He can be fabricated and, just as he can be fabricated, he can be destroyed” (Ibid.).   

    In his most recent book, Values in a time of Upheaval, Herder, 2005 which appeared in Berlin bookstores on April 15, he again expresses the church’s opposition to human cloning and writes that “Marriage[between a man and a woman] and family are essential for European identity” (www.q975.com , 4.13.05). 
QUOTEWORTHY

     On April 21, The New York Times had a surprising op-ed piece by David Brooks.  It began, “Justice Harry Blackmun did more inadvertent damage to our democracy than any other 20th century American.  When he and his Supreme Court colleagues issued the Roe v. Wade decision, they set off a cycle of political viciousness and counter-viciousness that has poisoned public life ever since, and now threatens to destroy the Senate as we know it.”  He goes on to explain, “Religious conservatives became alienated from their own government, feeling that their democratic rights had been usurped by robed elitists.  Liberals lost touch with working-class Americans because they never had to have a conversation with those voters; they could just rely on the courts to impose their views.”  He tells of the current, bitter conflict about judicial nominees and threatened filibusters.  He ends, “The fact is the entire country is trapped.  Harry Blackmun and his colleagues suppressed that democratic abortion debate the nation needs to have.  The poisons have been building ever since.  You can complain about the incivility of politics, but you can’t stop the escalation of conflict in the middle.  You have to kill it at the root.  Unless Roe v. Wade is overturned, politics will never get better.”
    “A decent society doesn’t build the foundations of its bio-medical science on the creation  and destruction of human embryos” (William B. Hurlbut, Stanford ethicist, member of the President’s Council on Bio-Ethics, commenting on the recent U.N. General Assembly’s non-binding declaration banning all human cloning, Washington Post, 3.9.05:A5).

     “Unfortunately, each of us [the disabled] in our everyday lives are [sic] reminded of the negative stereotypes which guide the public’s view of our value.  We understand that an increasingly utilitarian view of human life calls for some to be the throwaway people” (Mary Jane Owen, Disabled Catholics in Action, commenting on the Oscar winning film, Million Dollar Baby, Catholic Standard, 2.24.05:11; Michael Medved on a March Sunday talk show described this film as “sympathetic to euthanasia”).

     “This matter of conscience rights should be an area of common ground among Senators who disagree on the issue of abortion itself,” Catholic bishops, hospitals and doctors said in a recent letter to all senators. “Surely, if ‘pro-choice’ has any meaning, it encompasses protection for a choice not to be involved in abortion against one’s will” (Qtd. by Senator Rick Santorum in connection with legislation on conscience protection in “Fighting for Life in the 109th Congress,” Crisis, April, 2005:10).

     “If you’re pro-life, you’re automatically branded as a right-wing conservative....And if you stick your neck out on this issue, you’re labeled by definition a right wing conservative nut case” (Senator Rick Santorum qtd. in The Washington Post, 4.18.05: C2).

     “Failures to reverse the culture of death are the failures of all the people of the church who have an opportunity to build a culture of life-- and don’t” (Papal biographer George Weigel in an April 3 ZENIT interview on “John Paul II’s Impact”).

AMERICAN LIFE
     In its February 2005 issue, Consumer Reports published a list of “birth control options” that included abortion, complete with a section describing how the act gets rid of a pregnant mother’s “uterine contents.”    The article evaluates many brands of latex condoms finding Planned Parenthood’s scented Honeydew and Assorted Colors varieties of low merit.  The  Caleb Report (Jan. – Feb., 2005) suggests Planned Parenthood’s low quality condoms helps explain the increase in the number of abortions performed at Planned Parenthood facilities (up 6.1% in 2003 over 2002).  The same report tells us that the income for Planned Parenthood in the year 2003 - 2004 was $810,000,000.  Of this American taxpayers paid $265,200,000.  
     On April 28 the House of Representatives passed a bill protecting statutes in more than two dozen states that require abortion businesses to obtain either the consent or notification of a parent before performing an abortion by a strongly bipartisan vote, 270 to 157.  According to a recent poll reported on Fox News, 78% of Americans favor parental notification laws and 72% favor parental consent laws.

     Senate Majority Leader Bill Frist said he hopes to bring up the measure for a Senate vote this summer.  Sen. John Ensign, a Nevada Republican, is the primary sponsor of the bill in the Senate.  The measure has 38 co-sponsors including 37 Republicans and pro-life Democrat Ben Nelson of Nebraska.  Life News.Com, April 28, 29, 2005.
     The Food and Drug Administration held a three day meeting to discuss lifting a 13 year ban on silicone gel breast implants.  The National Organization for Women and the Feminist Majority Foundation strongly urged that the ban continue.  When the panel recommended by a 5 to 4 vote that the ban continue, the president of NOW, Kim Gandy, called it “a tremendous victory for women’s health.”   What’s this?  NOW was founded on the claim that a woman should have control over her own body.  Then why is she not free to choose a breast implant?  
     The Cardinal Newman Society (a Catholic watchdog group) is upset that Marymount Manhatten College plans to give pro-abortion Senator Hillary Clinton an honorary degree and have her speak at the College graduation.  The President of CNS has said, “We are blowing the whistle on any Catholic college that blatantly disrespects the bishops by defying their clear command and teaching.”
After the CNS made its objection, the Cardinal gave the College a warning, and when they did not comply told them the College can no longer call itself a Catholic institution in good standing.
MEMBERSHIP NEWS

     On April 11, Father Thomas King, S.J.(Theology, Georgetown) was co-director of an all-day seminar at Georgetown University to commemorate the 50th anniversary of the death of Pierre Teilhard de Chardin.  On March 8, he gave a lecture, “Science as Adoration in Teilhard,” at Oxford University; and on April 7 he lectured on “God and the Human Future” at Fordham University.  In April he published, Teilhard’s Mass with Paulist Press, 2005.
     Edmund Pellegrino, M.D. (Emeritus, Center for Clinical Bioethics, Georgetown) presented “The Ends of Life Revisited: A Catholic Point of View” at The Church of the Little Flower, Bethesda, MD (4.21.05).

     On Jan., 22, John Pisciotta, (Economics, Baylor), co-director of Pro-Life Waco  (www.prolifewaco.org) was a speaker at the Texas Rally for Life at the state capitol in Austin.  John made national news in 2004 by launching a successful boycott of Girl Scout cookie sales in response to the decade-long collaboration of the local Girl Scout Council with Planned Parenthood of Central Texas.
     Among the contributors to the 2nd edition of the New Catholic Encyclopedia (2002) are William E. May and Mary Shivanandan, both of the John Paul II Institute.

     In connection with a symposium called “Faith, Reason and the Imagination,” Monsignor Robert Sokolowski (Philosophy, Catholic U.) delivered a lecture titled “Christian Art and Intelligence” (March 31 at the John Paul II Cultural Center in Washington DC).

     Sister Carol Taylor (Director, Center for Clinical Bioethics, Georgetown U.) spoke on “Healing Health Care: Gospel Care and Compassion” after the 14th annual Rose Mass sponsored by the John Carroll Society, 3.6.05 at the Church of the Little Flower, Bethesda, MD.  “The Rose Mass is organized annually to invoke God’s blessing on the medical, dental, nursing and allied healthcare workers and the...health care institutions of the archdiocese of Washington” (Catholic Standard 2.17.05:5).

     On Saturday March 5, Jeff Koloze presented a paper before the Fourth Annual Women’s Leadership Conference at the University of Dayton titled “Abortion in the African American Community: Sociological Data and Literary examples.” The paper can be found: http://lifeissues.net/kol/kol/kol_17aborafricanamerican.html.  

TERRI SCHIAVO, R.I.P.
     Pro-Life reaction to Terri Schiavo’s death of starvation and dehydration on March 31, has been very strong.  William G. Stothers, deputy director of the Center for an Accessible Society, for example, remarked that it seemed as though she had been “put to death for the crime of being disabled....Among the disability rights community, it is a generally held belief that in society at large the view is ‘better dead than disabled” (Washington Post, 4.2.05: A9).

     President Bush, commenting on Terri’s death, declared, “The essence of civilization is that the strong have a duty to protect the weak....In cases where there are serious doubts and questions, the presumption should be in favor of Life.  I urge all those who honor Terri Schiavo to continue to work to build a culture of life” in which “all Americans are welcomed and valued...especially those who live at the mercy of others” (LifeNews.com, 3.31.05).

     Dr. Joaquin Navarro-Valls, the late Pope John Paul II’s press-office director, said “The circumstances of the death of Mrs. Schiavo have rightly shocked consciences.  A life has been interrupted... a death was arbitrarily brought forward....There is no doubt there can be no exceptions to the principle of the sacred nature of life from the moment of conception until its natural end” (ibid.)

      “There is no good outcome to this case,” wrote journalist Charles Krauthammer, M.D. and a member of the president’s Bio-ethics Council, except if the states “were to amend their laws...by granting authority not necessarily to the spouse but to whatever first-degree relative (even if in the minority) chooses life and is committed to support it” (Washington Post, 3.23.05: A15).

     The Rev. Jesse L. Jackson, who joined Terri’s parents in Florida on March 29 to support them and their daughter, described the case as “one of the profound moral and ethical cases of our time” (Washington Post, 3.30.05: A3).

NOTES AND NOTICES
       “Thirty-seven terminally ill people killed themselves in 2004 under Oregon’s assisted suicide law, down from 42 the year before, state health officials said” on March 10.  “The average age was 64, according to the seventh annual report by the Oregon Department of Human Services.  As in the past most of the patients suffered from cancer....The number of suicides has gone up and down, with the largest number occurring last year.  Half the patients became unconscious within five minutes of swallowing the [lethal]dose [of drugs] (Washington Post, 3.11.05: A9).  In the light of reports that some assisted suicide patients experience less than “comfortable” deaths, we wonder about the other half of the patients mentioned above.

     On 4.12.05 the California state Assembly Judiciary Committee “approved a bill” by a vote of 5 to 3 that would make “the state the second in the nation to legalize assisted suicide....Fierce debate” is expected when the bill reaches the full state Assembly (LifeNews.com, 4.14.05).

     “An 81-year old woman from Georgia.... Mae Magourik has been taken to the University  of Alabama-Birmingham Medical Center at the request of her brother and sister “after her granddaughter asked her hospice to withdraw her food and fluids.  Ms. Magourik “is now being cared for and receiving nutrition and hydration at” that  medical center (Lifenews.com 4.11.05; SPUC News, 4.18.05).

PERTINENT TITLES
     Over 700,000 copies of “Contraception: Why Not” by Janet E. Smith (Fr. Michael J. McGivney Chair of Life Issues, Sacred Heart Major Seminary, Detroit) have been distributed.  It is available as a video tape from www.ignatius.com.  A 75 minute audiotape or CD of her presentation is available gratis from One More Soul (www.omsoul.com/item531.html ).

     The Maryland Catholic Conference recently published a booklet, “Re-examining the Death Penalty.” “The publication notes that, ‘according to a 2000 Justice Department Study of the federal death penalty, the race of a murder victim appears to play a significant role in whether the death penalty will be recommended’” (Catholic Standard, 3.10.05:3).

STEM CELL RESEARCH AND RELATED SUBJECTS

     In a Washington Post editorial titled “State Science,” we read, “The support of Nancy Reagan, the late Christopher Reeve and other celebrities has given [embryonic] stem cell research a high public profile, but that doesn’t mean it will produce therapies.” (3.8.05:A14). This acknowledgement, however, does not mean an amazing conversion. The Post has not become a pro-life opponent of embryonic stem cell research.  It is simply wary of state interest in research funding, which, it feels, is normally a federal responsibility.  Among its worries is a risk that state programs “could be hijacked by a small group of insiders whose main interest is funding their own research” (Ibid.).

       “Robert Klein II, the rich California housing developer who conceived and raised money for Proposition 71, [supported by Republican Governor Schwarzenegger] is going national by funding opposition to anti-cloning bills in Congress” (Robert D. Novak, “Stem Cells’ Moment,” Washington Post (2.28.05: A17).

     John Naughton, a Maryland pro-lifer, in an attempt to understand how legislators reason who ignore not only the nonexistent health benefits of ESCR but also the proven health benefits of ASCR, writes in a letter to the editor,: “...if embryonic stem cell research is rejected as immoral, it will undermine the case for abortion, because if embryos are protected from abortion, how can abortion of a fetus be justified?  Rejection of embryonic stem cell research will also negate the case for experimenting on fetuses, as the same argument will  be used for experimenting on the aborted preborn as is being used for unused embryos from the IVF procedures: ‘They should be used  to benefit mankind’”(Catholic Standard, 3.3.05:11).

     Charles Krauthammer, noting the standing ovation from both sides of the aisle during the State of the Union Message (2.2.05) after the President’s pro-life declaration regarding cloning, ESCR and harvesting and selling body parts writes, in a March 11 op.ed. piece, of “crossing a critical moral red line.”  Though he supported the President’s regrettable August 9, 2001 decision to authorize restricted ESCR, and would support more SCR on so-called “discarded embryos,” Krauthammer explains his metaphor saying,  “The line is easy to find: You do not create a human embryo to be a means to some other end.  Most people with a moral sense, as demonstrated by the spontaneous response to the State of the Union declaration, understand immediately that there is something fundamentally different, fundamentally corrupting, fundamentally dangerous about allowing—indeed, encouraging—the manufacture of human embryos for the purpose of their dissection and use for parts” He concludes, saying a law should be enacted now “that draws that line: no creation for the purpose of destruction....By tomorrow we will have an embryo manufacturing industry, and we will already be numb to it” (Washington Post: A23).

      Pope John Paul II, in addition to address-ing issues of hunger, peace and freedom during his new-year meeting with the Diplomatic Corps accredited to the Holy See and with representatives of other groups, spoke of “the challenge of life...the first gift which God has given us”; regarding human ESCR and cloning, he reaffirmed the fact that “The human embryo is a subject identical to the human being which will be born at the term of its development.  Consequently, whatever violates the integrity and the dignity of the embryo is ethically inadmissible....any form of scientific research which treats the embryo merely as a laboratory specimen is unworthy of man” (www.zenit.org , 1.10.05).
STATISTICS
     “Federal law and the laws of 47 states recognize the right of conscience.  And 86 percent of America’s hospitals, both secular and religious, choose not to perform abortions” (Qtd. by Senator Rick Santorum, Op. cit.:10).

     Now that New York state has abolished the death penalty, there are 37 states that still use capital punishment, (Washington Post, 4.13.05: A3) including the “blue state” Connecticut, as we noted in a previous issue of Pro Vita.

     In March the Georgia state legislature approved the Women’s Right to Know bill and the governor is expected to sign it into law.  Zogby International pollsters found that 65% of Georgians  supported the 24 hour in advance notice which would include a brochure telling of the development of the child (LifeNews.com, April 27).  
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NEWS FROM ABROAD
     On Feb. 27 Chinese “government-run newspapers reported” that the country’s “top lawmakers want to make it a crime for doctors to detect an unborn baby’s sex for nonmedical reasons, in a bid to combat the abortion of female fetuses.” The reports did not specify what penalties doctors might face, or whether parents might also be held responsible (Washington Post, 2.28.05: A12).

     “Euthanasia kits have been made available to doctors at 250 pharmacies around Belgium” where euthanasia was legalized in September 2002. “The kits cost 60 Euros and can be ordered by doctors who must pick them up in person 24 hours later” (Yahoo News, 4.17.05; SPUC, 4.19.05).     





































         The Conference begins on Friday at 2:00pm and ends with a banquet on Saturday evening.  There are optional religious services on Sunday morning.  The $50 Conference fee is for all sessions, an opening reception, coffee breaks, lunch, and a closing banquet.  Open to university faculty members and their spouses. Others by special request.  For further information: kingt@georgetown.edu.


	Make your own room reservations.  Rooms are being held till May 13 at $79 for a single or a double at the Holiday Inn North (734 769 9800) and at $57 for a single and $67 for a double at the Microtel (734 997 9100).  


	Detroit Metropolitan International Airport is 20 miles from Ann Arbor, about a 45 minute drive (at the most).  For more information, call 734-AIR-PORT.





To register for the Conference: Please send your check for $50 per person to University Faculty for Life, 120 New North, Georgetown University, Washington, DC  20057.
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See you at the Conference!
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